MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON
12th JANUARY, 2015 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER

COUNCILLOR S.P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:	Councilors M. Argue, W. Bennett, C. Brady, D. Brady, P. Brady, 
N. Connell, F. Curtin, J.P. Feeley, E. Greenan, C. Kelly, 
P. McDonald, P. McVitty, P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth.

IN ATTENDANCE:		G. Finn, Chief Executive
				J. McLoughlin, Director of Services
				E. Doyle, Director of Services
					J. Brannigan, Director of Services.
					E. McGinn, Meetings Administrator 


1.	To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 8 December 2014.  Miontuairisci cruinnithe 8 Nollaig 2014 a dhearbhu.
It was:
Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
     Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      And
	Resolved:
“that minutes of monthly meeting of Cavan County Council held on 8 December 2014 be hereby approved”.

2(a).	To note minutes of Environment & Planning SPC Meeting held on 1 December 2014.
	Noted
  (b).	To note minutes of Environment & Planning SPC Meeting held on 7 January 2015.
	Noted.

7.	To note Connacht-Ulster Draft Regional Waste Management Plan 2015-2021 
(Executive Summary)
	Noted.
Mr. Peadar Lafferty, Senior Engineer gave a detailed presentation on the Connacht-Ulster Draft Regional Waste Management Plan 2015-2021.  Mr. Lafferty stated that the strategic vision of the regional waste plan is to rethink our approach to managing wastes, by viewing our waste streams as valuable material resources that can contribute to a healthier environment and sustainable commercial opportunities for our economy.  Mr. Lafferty noted that a number of changes need to be implemented if the region is to catch up with the rest of the Country.  He stated that the Region had made significant progress in waste management and waste prevention during the lifetime of previous plans but challenges remain.  He stated that among the changes suggested in the document is the development of indigenous re-cycling capacity for hazardous materials, localized collection solutions which may mean changes for waste collection in more rural areas and the possibility of local recycling site accepting commercial waste.  Mr. Lafferty noted that currently there are two active landfills in operation in the defined region at Rathroreen, Ballina, Co. Mayo operated by Mayo County Council and one at Scotch Corner, Castleblaney, Monaghan operated by Monaghan County Council.  He stated that Corranure Landfill owned by Cavan County Council and East Galway Residual Landfill, Ballinasloe are identified in the document as ones deemed financially viable to open at this time.  Mr. Lafferty informed the meeting that all submissions in relation to the Connacht-Ulster Draft Regional Waste Management Plan 2015-2021 must be received by the Connacht Ulster Region Waste Management Office in Mayo by 4pm on Friday 30th January, 2015.
Councillor D. Brady thanked Peadar for his presentation.  He stated that the Environment Strategic Policy Committee had discussed the plan at length and noted that dealing with waste management in a sustainable way is a challenge for everyone.  He noted that the fine for the illegal dumping of tyres is less expensive for the perpetrator to pay than the cost of disposing them through legitimate channels.  He noted that the cost of bringing a bag of non recyclable waste to centres at Corranure, Bailieborough or Ballyconnell is €4.00 and proposed that this should be increased to €5.00 per bag.
Councillor W. Bennett seconded the proposal to increase the fee from €4.00 to €5.00 for a bag of non recyclable waste.
Councillor J.P. Feeley noted that a lot of waste was being exported out of the county.  He noted that if this was kept within the county employment could be created.  He stated that the vast majority of people do want to dispose of their waste in a proper way.
Councillor C. Kelly stated that the €3,000 maximum fine placed on illegal dumping signs should read minimum fine €3,000.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that legislation needs to be looked at in order to increase fines.  He complimented An Taisce for the work they are doing in National Schools. 

3.	To note Minutes of Corporate Policy Group meeting held on 18 November 2014.
Noted.
	
4.		To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted. Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that it was heartening to see the number of planning applications on the increase.  He stated that some of these applications were for houses in unfinished housing estates and this should be encouraged.

5(a).	To approve disposal of land containing 0.681 acres of land approximately at Crenard, Crossdoney, Co. Cavan to Mr. David McCormick, Church View Square, Cavan for the sum of €5,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:
Proposed by Councillor W. Bennett
     Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      And
	Resolved:
		“that the disposal of land containing 0.681 acres of land approximately at Crenard, Crossdoney, Co. Cavan to Mr. David McCormick, Church View Square, Cavan for the sum of €5,000 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.

5.(b).	To approve disposal of lands at Drumalee, Co. Cavan containing 0.145 acres (0.058 hectares) to Mr. Michael O’Reilly, Freeduff, Kilcogy, Co. Cavan for the sum of €1.00 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 and notices circulated.
It was:
Proposed by Councillor P. Brady
     Seconded by Councillor W. Bennett
      And
	Resolved:
“that the disposal of lands at Drumalee, Co. Cavan containing 0.145 acres (0.058 hectares) to Mr. Michael O’Reilly, Freeduff, Kilcogy, Co. Cavan for the sum of €1.00 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.

6.		To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 – 2008 (Article 81) in respect of the provision of a demountable dwelling together with connections to existing water supply and septic tank at Cornaman, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan.
It was:
Proposed by Councillor C. Kelly
     Seconded by Councillor N. Smyth
      And
	Resolved:
		“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 – 2008 (Article 81) in respect of the provision of a demountable dwelling together with connections to existing water supply and septic tank at Cornaman, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”.

8.(a)	To note reply from Minister for Transport, Tourism & Sport re. Certificate of Roadworthiness (CRW) for commercial vehicles.
		Councillor P. Smith stated that the reply only quoted the law and he was disappointed with same.  He asked that a further letter be sent to the Minister for Transport.
  (b)	To note reply from Eircom re. location of eircom poles on roadside grass verges.
		Councillor P. McVitty stated that the reply from eircom was very basic.  He noted that the reply stated that eircom say that public safety is of the utmost concern with technicians carrying out regular routine pole maintenance.  Councillor P. Vitty felt that this does not happen as some telegraph poles had fallen in areas with little or no management or preventative measures put in place. Councillor P. McVitty also highlighted the issue of overhanging trees and those in a decaying state by roadsides as potentially dangerous hazards for motorists.
		Councillor D. Brady asked if the Council could force the landowner to test trees on their lands that may be of danger to the public.
		It was agreed to refer this matter to the road safety team.
  (c)	To note reply from Department of Health re. dental services
		Councillor N. Connell expressed his disappointment with the reply from the Department in relation to dental services.
  (d)	To note reply from Minister for Skills, Research & Innovation re. school transport.	
		Councillor S. Smith stated that this had been a repeat of the previous response and proposed that the Council write again to the Minister.  He stated that back in the 1960’s when smaller schools were closed it was agreed that transport would be made available to bring children to school.  
   (e)	To note reply from Health Service Executive Cavan/Monaghan re. dental services 	
		Councillor N. Smyth stated that she was very disappointed that the Principal Dental Surgeon was refusing to meet with Cavan County Council.
		Councillor S.P. O’Reilly expressed his disgust with the letter and stated that the HSE were hiding behind legislation by not addressing the situation which is chronic.
		Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that this was not a national problem but a Cavan problem.  He stated that children are going through National School without being seen by a school dentist.
		It was agreed that after the meeting Councillors N. Connell, N. Smyth and P, O’Reilly would meet with Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services to agree a time to meet in order to prepare questions for the dental surgeon. Councillor C. Kelly also proposed that letters be sent to the Oireachtas Members asking them to speak with the Minister on the matter. 
		
		Get Well Wishes:
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly wished former Councillor Pauline Tully McCauley a speedy recovery after she suffered an alleged assault causing her harm.  A get well card was signed by all members for Ms. Pauline Tully McCauley.

QBRC
Councillor P. McVitty stated that he was delighted to see that Quinn Business Retention Company (QBRC) comprising of former Quinn Group executives and local business figures had taken over the Quinn construction industry supply and packaging businesses before Christmas.  He wished the new company well and expressed the hope that they would maintain and create jobs locally for the future.
Councillor S. Smith endorsed what Councillor McVitty had said. 
Councillor D. Brady welcomed QBRC to the area stating that the best people to run a business are the people who built it up through the years.
Councillor J.P. Feeley joined in the words of good wishes to the Quinn Business Retention Company.
Councillor P. O’Reilly hoped that the other areas of the Quinn Group not yet finalised would be also taken over by local management.


Overcrowding in A & E Department
Councillor C. Kelly raised the issue of overcrowding in Accident & Emergency units throughout the North East Region.  He stated that lives were being put at risk by leaving people lying on trolleys in corridors of hospitals.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Health asking that more beds be made available in hospitals.
		Councillor S.P. O’Reilly congratulated the dedicated staff in Cavan General Hospital who are carrying out their duties to the best of their abilities under the circumstances.
		Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor Kelly’s proposal.  He stated that there are beds available in nursing homes but the HSE will not release people from the hospital to the nursing homes in order to free up hospital beds.
		
Votes of Sympathy:
· Patrick Farrelly, Water Services and the Farrelly Family, Virginia on the death of Mrs. Gettie Farrelly.
· Valerie Cullen, Corporate/Human Resources on the death of her father Mr. Daniel Graham, Donegal.
· Michael & Ann Cadden, Loughduff on the tragic death of their son Martin in New Zealand.
· The Hillary Family on the death of Dr. Maeve Hillary wife of former President of Ireland Dr. Patrick Hillary.
· The families of the 17 victims of three day terrorist attack which took place around Paris.
· The families of the six people who were killed when a bin lorry crashed in Glasgow.
A minutes silence was held in honour of the deceased.  It was agreed to send a letter to the French Ambassador to Ireland, Mr. Jean-Pierre Thebault and the Mayor of Jaunay-Clan which is twinned with Cavan Town to offer the sympathies of Cavan County Council to the families of the deceased.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM DECEMBER MEETING

1.	Additional costs on vintage vehicles.
	Councillor S. Smith stated that he had received representations from many vintage car owners asking that a separate testing centre be established in order to test vintage cars.  He noted that people who own vintage cars look after them extremely well and do a lot of work for charitable organisations.  He also stated that these vintage vehicles give a tremendous service to festival events and boost tourism throughout the Country.  He noted that the greatest concern to the vintage car owners was how the modern day test centres would damage their vehicles by sometimes restoring them with genuine parts. Councillor S. Smith proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Transport asking that a separate test centre be established in order to test vehicles going back as far as the 1920’s or that the present test centres install appropriate testing equipment to test these cars.
	This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. Smith.  He stated that the current test centres run a rolling test of 100mph but most of the vintage cars couldn’t even manage 40mph.  He stated that the rolling roads test used in these test centres are too vigorous for vintage cars.
	The motion was supported in general by the members.

4.	The use of fluoride in our Public Water Supply.
	Councillor P. McDonald called on Cavan County Council to stop adding fluoride to public water supplies.  He stated that over exposure to fluoride can have serious side effects including dental fluoridise which is a developmental disturbance of dental enamel caused by excessive fluoride during tooth development.  
	Councillor M. Argue seconded the proposal to ban fluoride in public water supplies.  She stated that chemicals are dangerous at high doses and that people get enough fluoride from modern toothpastes.  
	Mr. John Brannigan, Director of Services informed the members that at the present time the decision is dictated by the Department of Health under the Fluoridation of Water Supplies Regulations 2007 and European Communities (Drinking Water) (No. 2) Regulations 2007.  He informed the meeting that issues concerning water services are now under the remit of Irish Water.

5.	Bawnboy Public Water.
	Councillor S. Smith called on Cavan County Council to upgrade the water pumping station in Bawnboy.  He stated that Bawnboy have excellent water quality but the hardness in the water has been a problem for many years.  He stated that many home appliances have ceased working due to the high mineral content in the water.  
	Councillor D. Brady seconded Councillor S. Smith’s proposal.  He stated that this is a serious issue that needs addressing sooner rather than later.
	Councillor J. P. Feeley noted that Swanlinbar and Milltown water supplies also have a problem with hardness in water. He asked if it was the Council or Irish Water who were now responsible for dealing with the issue.
	Mr. J. Brannigan, Director of Services explained that there are four classes of water hardness and by numbering them 1-4, level four is the hardest.  He stated that Bawnboy is rated at level three and the problem with dealing with the problem comes down to cost.  He also noted that Irish Water is now in charge of all matters concerning the provision of water services in the Country and that the company is now focused on maintaining and upgrading the primary infrastructure. 
Councillor S. Smith stated that if the matter is not dealt with then the wrong signals will be sent out that the Council has no interest in doing anything about it.
Mr. J. Brannigan, Director of Services informed the members that the Council would bring the matter to the attention of Irish Water.

6.	The discontinuation of pre-paid waste disposal bags.
	Councillor E. Greenan noted that it had been advertised in local media that as and from the 16th January 2015 pre-paid waste bags would no longer be collected.  He noted that the waste disposal company were offering customers wheel bin options as an alternative and asking them to consider same.  Councillor E. Greenan stated that it is not possible for people living in terraced houses or town houses to store these wheelie bins as it would mean bringing a dirty bin through the house for collection. He stated that a reasonable alternative would be to start selling three different coloured bags.
	Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the discontinuation of pre-paid waste disposal bags will be a problem for both urban and rural areas.  He stated that these new arrangements will hinder the compliance of non littering roads. 
	Councillor C. Brady stated that for elderly people it was easier to pay €5.50 for a bag than deal with a wheelie bin.  She stated that a cheap way is needed for collection of waste or litter will really get out of hand.
	Councillor P. Smith stated that advising people to bring waste into their local town is not the answer as bags are left in front of bins and then destroyed by birds and animals.  He stated that people overfill these bags which the supplier then won’t collect and have to be collected by Cavan County Council.
	Mr. J. Brannigan, Director of Services informed the members that as and from 16th January, 2015 the collection of the orange waste bags by Oxigen/Cavan Waste disposal will be discontinued and the shops will no longer be selling these bags.  He noted that there are five authorised waste collectors in County Cavan and from 1st July, 2015 all authorised waste collectors will have to pay by a weight system and not by the current pay by lift system.  He informed the members that as an alternative, the public can use any of the three public amenity sites in the County to dispose of their household waste.

7.	That this Council calls upon the Minister for the Environment and Local Government to overhaul the voter registration process so that every citizen automatically joins the elector of register once they reach the eligible age based on their PPSN details.
	Councillor E. Greenan called on the Minister for Local Government, Alan Kelly T.D. to carry out an overhaul of the voter registration process.  He asked that the Government put a system in place utilising the public’s PPS numbers so that every citizen automatically joins the electoral register once they reach the eligible age. He noted that according to a study 30% of people between 18 and 25 aren’t eligible to vote because they don’t bother to fill out all the paper work in order to register.  He stated that the current system is very paper heavy and that a digital system where people are issued a login account to change their details as necessary may provide for a more suitable system.  He also stated that when a person dies, the Department of Social Protection should be able to link in with the register of electors to delete this person.
	Councillor P. Reilly noted that when a person turns 18 they may not be living at their home address and this would cause serious problem with the register.  
	Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Service informed the members that a digital pilot system is in place in Dun Laoghaire/Rathdown County Council and Dublin City Council and pending the results from this it will be rolled out to other local authorities.  He stated that Councillor E. Greenan’s motion would be forwarded to the Department of the Environment.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – JANUARY

8.	“That Cavan County Council opposes any attempt by Central Government to involve the Council in the collection of water charges from our tenants, and calls on the Minister for the Environment, Alan Kelly T.D., to withdraw his proposal to place a legal obligation on Councils to recoup water charge arrears from Council tenants”.
	Councillor E. Greenan called on the Minister for Environment, Minister Alan Kelly to withdraw his proposal for County Councils to collect the water charges of their tenants through their rental payments.  He noted that Irish Water is a utility company and they can collect their own charges.  He stated that the Council does not collect Eircom or ESB charges through rent so why should they collect the water charges.  
	Councillor P. McDonald seconded Councillor Greenan’s proposal.  He stated that Irish Water are responsible for water and sewerage and they should collect their own charges.
	Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it should not be an obligation on the Housing Officer and Housing staff to collect water charges.  He stated that we cannot disobey the law but as a Council we should voice our opposition to collecting water charges.
	Councillor W. Bennett noted that a landlord with ten tenants in his property is not legally liable to follow up Irish Water debts so why should they Council?
	Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that presently no water bills have issued.  He noted that even though these people are tenants of local authority houses they are still expected to pay their water charges.  He stated that according to recent legislation if a tenant is in arrears for more than 12 months there is an obligation on the local authority to collect it over a 12 month period.
	Mr. G. Finn, Chief Executive stated that everyone has to pay their water charges. He stated that if the regulation is there then it is a situation which is being forced upon us.

9.	That Cavan County Council calls upon the Minister for Transport to review the introduction of penalty points to learner drivers unaccompanied by a qualified person that took effect on 8 December, 2014.
	Councillor N. Connell stated that as and from 8th December, 2014 novice drivers will be subject to penalty points if they are not accompanied by a qualified driver.  He was of the opinion that this was harsh on people living in rural areas who do not have access to public transport.  He felt that this rule would leave a lot of younger people unemployed particularly those working away from home and would not be able to get a qualified driver to accompany them every day.  He called on the Minister for Transport to review the situation and keep work within the country.
	Councillor F. Curtin seconded the motion.  He stated that this system is not practical in rural areas.
	Councillor C. Kelly suggested that the government bring in a system similar to fitting a taco graph in all young drivers’ cars to establish speed over a period of time and then make this speed available to their insurers.

10.	Preparation of plans for the development of Greenways throughout the County.
	Councillor J.P. Feeley asked for an update on the preparation of plans for the development of Greenways throughout County Cavan.  He noted that most of the proposals for the Sligo, Leitrim and Northern Counties railway route was well underway.  He noted that last year funding was sought in relation to greenways in the County and while they were highly rated by experts no funding was received.  He asked the executive to work closely with the other local authorities and lodge new plans looking for funding.
	Councillor S. Smith supported the motion.  He noted that it would be of good tourism benefit to the county and neighbouring counties if funding is made available for the development of greenways.  
	Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services noted that the western greenway is very successful in Co. Mayo.  He stated that currently most local authorities are submitting plans for development of greenways in their counties as in Cavan.  He stated that Cavan County Council is working closely with Sligo, Leitrim, Meath and Fermanagh councils.  

	Items 2 and 3 were deferred.

	Meeting concluded at 5.00p.m.
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